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2600 Mission Bell Drive





Thursday, December 12, 2013
San Pablo, CA 94806





             2:00 p.m., B-2
Present:  

Management – James Eyestone, Tammeil Gilkerson, Denise Noldon, Mariles Magalong
Faculty – Beth Goehring, Wayne Organ, Alissa Scanlin

Classified – Seti Sidharta, Shondra West
Students- Ysrael Condori 
Guests:  Donna Floyd,

Absent:  Karl Debro, Bonnie Holt
1. Meeting called to order at 2:09 p.m. by James Eyestone.
PRESENTATIONS
2. Public Comment – none
CONSENT AGENDA – ACTION ITEMS
3.  Approval of Agenda – Wayne made a motion to add and item under Information/Discussion:  Governance Survey Process, its Effectiveness and Awareness as Item 9a. Seti seconded the amendment.  The agenda was approved with the amended addition.
4. Approval of Minutes – Melody will remove (arrived at 3:00 p.m.) by Ysrael’s name on the minutes from November 14, 2013.   Seti motioned to approve the minutes with one revision and Alissa seconded the motion.  The minutes from the November 14, 2013 were approved.
ACTION ITEMS REMOVED FROM CONSENT AGENDA
NONCONSENT AGENDA – ACTION ITEMS

5. Changes to College Procedures Handbook A-1003.0 (Brown Act Committees) and A-1003.50 
(Advisory Committees) – Wayne pointed out the corrections made to the committee lists:   added 
Academic Senate, Classified, Associated Student Union, College Instruction Committee to the 
“Brown Act Committees” list.  The “Advisory Committees” were amended to include all of the 
other college committees.  There are some committees we have yet to gather all of the information 
for such as the Study Abroad Committee.  Once we are able to populate all of the information, the 
committee structure will be amended and included in the College Procedures Handbook after being 
reviewed by College Council.  After some discussion, it was decided to have Melody remove the 
Middle College Advisory Committee as well as the Equal Opportunity Advisory Committee from 
the “Advisory Committee” list.  The viability of the Title IX Committee was also discussed.  Denise 
said the committee may have already served its purpose during the initial implementation of Title IX 
and is no longer needed.  After discussion it was decided to remove the Title IX Committee 
from 
the “Advisory Committee” list.  We no longer use the term Matriculation so should we change the 
name of the Matriculation Committee? After some discussion, it was agreed that we can delete the 
Matriculation Committee as well from the “Advisory Committee” list.   Denise said we may have to 
add a committee that helps to monitor our Student Success goals.  Part of the student success bill is 
to bolster our relations with K - 12.  Would the Student Success Committee want to address that 
item?  We will re-task the other items mentioned in the student success bill to other committees.  
        Donna said each person’s vote will need to be recorded in the future for all Brown Act meetings.  

Action:  Middle College Advisory, Equal Opportunity Advisory, Title IV and Matriculation 
Committees will all be removed from the Advisory Committee list and college roster.

6. College Procedures for Approval of Institutional Plans – Denise asked if all of our college plans have been assigned to a specific college committee.  Tammeil said the Student Equity Plan is due next year and is not assigned to a specific committee; however, she thinks that it could be associated with the Student Success Committee.  There are several plans listed on the college website.  James reviewed the former Integrated Planning Model (Tim’s bubble chart).  Denise asked what kind of timeline do we want to establish for review and approval of plans at College Council.  We are not tardy with our Strategic Plan (initiatives) as in 2012, College Council voted to hold off in our development of our strategic initiatives until the district develops their strategic initiatives.  
Denise said all college plans will be routed to their subcommittee, and then ultimately be forwarded to College Council.  Wayne suggested we set up dates of progress reports be placed on a timeline to be included on an aggregated report.  Annually each plan would provide an update as to where they are with their respective plan.  Tammeil said our Facilities Plan should drive most of the other college plans.  Tammeil said the timing has to be interconnected.  Donna said tying the annual report to the strategic initiatives is important.  
We need to decide first the hierarchy of the plans.  The Master Plan comes first and all of the plans come under that and feed into each other.  Denise will create a hierarchy with the Educational Master Plan to be reviewed every ten years placed at the top, Strategic Initiatives placed underneath the Master Plan  and the other college plans placed underneath on a cycle.  After some discussion, it was determined that the Strategic Plan refers to our Strategic Initiatives.  Denise said she is aware of several colleges who have strategic plans.   Both the Facilities Plan and Educational Master Plan are reviewed every ten years.  Student Equity should be done every year.  Tammeil said we have addressed issues in the Student Equity Plan in the annual AARC scorecard responses since we have not completed a Student Equity Plan in several years.  Basic Skills is an annual plan and is reviewed at College Council each year in order to approve their budget.  

Action:  Denise will draft a procedure for all college plan for the February 13, 2014 College Council meeting.
7.  DSPS Standardized ADA Statements for Publication of Campus Events – Tammeil reviewed the statement selected by Operations Council.  Once approved the statement is approved, it will be sent back to Vicki Ferguson and then to Tim Gleason to be included in the style guide.  Tim will provide a template for staff to use on all publications.  There was some discussion about the timeline for requests for special accommodations.  The statement selected states five business days and Ysrael asked if we could have three days stated for special accommodations.  The statement also reads to allow ten days for a sign language interpreter.    Denise explained this statement is primarily for outside groups coming on to campus.  
After some discussion it was decided that DSPS needs to further clarify the language in the disclaimer.  Denise said we need to have a legal interpretation and she will check with district.  Can we realistically afford to hire an interpreter within 72 hours, and are we legally obligated to hire an interpreter, etc.  It was determined that if we are allowing an organization to rent our facility then it is the organization’s responsibility to accommodate those attending the event with disabilities.  Alissa said either we would have an interpreter or have the media presented with close captioning.  Denise said we will automatically have everything we present in close captioning.  Seti motioned to table this item until the next meeting.  Wayne seconded the motion.  

Action:  The item will be brought to the February 13, 2014 meeting.

8. Budget Committee – a) revision for timeline of applications to November 1st since Box 2A decisions are due at the district on November 20th and February 5 for operating budget augmentation requests.  Wayne moved to approve the November 1st and February 5th deadlines for Box 2A and operating budget augmentation requests.  Ysrael seconded the motion.

        b) Creation of a line item budget for college contingencies in the amount of $100,000.  Ysrael moved   

        to approve the creation of the line item and Donna seconded the motion.  

Action:  The Budget Committee will now revise the timeline for the 2014-2015 Resource 
Allocation requests for Box 2A to November 1st and the Resource Allocation requests for 
budget 
augmentation to February 5th.


The Budget Committee will now create a line item budget for college contingencies in the 
amount of $100,000.
INFORMATION/DISCUSSION
9.  Art Sculpture – Red Valley by artist John Toki – John Diestler

        James said College Council is appointed under Business Services Procedure G7113.0 to receive art     

        donations.  In John Diestler’s absence, discussion began on the placement for this particular art 

        acquisition.  It was announced that John Diestler has requested it be hung in the foyer of the AA 

        Building.  Denise said perhaps we can place it in the Art Gallery as there are concerns about how 

        heavy the art piece is and what are the costs associated with displaying it on the wall in the foyer.  
        Mariles said we need to know what are the maintenance costs associated with displaying it in the 

        foyer.  James said we should readdress this at the next meeting and send John Diestler these  

        questions.  How heavy is it?  How big is it?  Where is the piece now?  What are the maintenance  

        costs?  Denise made the motion to table this item until next time.  Beth seconded the motion.

Action:  Melody will e-mail John Diestler with the questions posed in today’s meeting.  The 
item will be brought to the February 13, 2014 College Council meeting.

9a.  2011 Governance Survey – Effectiveness and Awareness - Wayne said we have two surveys: The 
       Contra Costa College governance awareness survey that was administered in 2011 and when the 
results were discussed  in College Council in 2012 there were questions about whether it measured 
the effectiveness of our governance processes which then instigated the development of the second 
survey which was approved by College Council in 2012.  Instead of distributing two surveys again, 
we would like to consolidate the two surveys by choosing five questions from each survey.  Denise 
said both surveys were previously approved by College Council.  We have to not only look at 
awareness but also at effectiveness.  Beth said suggested we eliminate questions #4, #5 and #6 on the 
2011 awareness survey and change the specific constituency listing to “my” role in various 
governing . . .making question #3 appropriate for all constituencies.  Wayne said we could 
administer the awareness survey in January and the 
effectiveness survey in February.  After further 
discussion, it was agreed to have one survey.  We will change the “classified” to “Classified Staff”.  
On the effectiveness survey we can delete questions #5, #6, and #7.  It was agreed to keep questions 
#1, #2, #10 & #11 on the governance survey.

There was discussion about developing a new survey.  Wayne would like permission to re-
administer the second effectiveness survey.  If we need more results, we will administer another 
survey.  

Action:  Wayne will re-administer the Effectiveness survey in January 2014 to the campus 
community.
STANDING COMMITTEE REPORTS

10.  Budget Committee Report – Mariles said the Budget Committee will not meet until Tuesday.  No new information.  
11.  Student Success Report – James said in the Student Success minutes there were two issues that require clarification from College Council.   Ysrael said they need to know who is their voting membership or are there set guidelines on the representation of this committee?  It was determined that each constituency has a vote, not individual members.  Therefore, example given: if there are ten students at the meeting, students only have one vote. There was discussion as to what standards the Student Success Committee will be responsible for.  Denise said the standards we are measuring are those in the Scorecard as reflected in their minutes.  Denise said using the Scorecard reflects students who started in a specific point in time.  It was agreed, we should also have departments give baseline data where students are now.  We have to pick a point to start, and this is where we are right now.  Ysrael will report this back to the Student Success Committee.  
Wayne asked where is the evidence to show that we can increase our students to meet a specific benchmark.  We can say we want to see greater number of students’ complete courses.  This would be evidenced by showing how many students were advised by faculty members, the amount of students who used tutoring, etc.  As long as the college can show that we are improving ourselves with institutional effectiveness, we should not be sanctioned by the Accrediting Commission.  We will sanctioned if can’t show that we attempted to make improvements. James said there seems to be a disconnection between the Student Services Committee and College Council.  How do we make sure the four committees who report to College Council have representation at College Council?  The next Student Services meeting is Tuesday and Ysrael will report our concerns.

Action:  Ysrael Condori will report back to the Student Services Committee and encourage 
more of the members to attend College Council.

12. Operations Committee and Facilities Items – Tammeil said the minutes are attached.
13. Planning Committee Report – Wayne said the minutes are attached.
14. Campus Construction Updates – Donna gave highlights from the report.  James has created a pick up process for the old phones with locations at different parts of the campus.

· The food tent is erected next to Subway.  We are looking at obtaining heat in the tent and other 
locations for student use as gathering spots on campus.  

· The seismic retrograde in the Biology Building is scheduled to begin this summer.  We are waiting to see what are 
the next the steps to make that happen.   

· Abatement on SA building is underway and demolition will occur over winter break.  Abatement 
on the Humanities Building will begin soon.  

· We are going to create a website using the live links of the construction from the cameras 
mounted on the Library and Physical Sciences buildings.

· The roof will be replaced on the Physical Science Building next spring.  

· Beth asked about an elevator in the GA building.  We still do not have a start date for this project.  
The elevator has to tie into in the fire alarm system.  Beth thanked Donna for the painting 
of the conference room upstairs in the GA Building.  

15.  Progress Reports from Accreditation – Donna said we are submitting a second draft of the 2014 Self Evaluation to Jason tomorrow.  All of the stewards have written or rewritten their seconds of the standards.  Donna will integrate everything submitted have thus far.  Jason will have until the end of January to return his edits to us.  Donna will post the report on the “P” Drive.  After it comes to College Council for two reads in the spring, the document will be submitted to the June Governing Board.
16. Reports from Constituency Groups – Students - Ysrael said we approved their grants as follows:


$1,833.38 to Athletics for softball, basketball shoes and volleyball supplies; $2,400.00 to EOPS for 
bus passes for EOPS/CARE/Ex-offender program; $1,600.00 to Fitness Center for stationary bikes; 
$1,500.00 to Sociology project for gift certificates for homeless students; $1,500.00 to JazzaNova & 
Jazzology for Preliminary mix, CD mix, Rights; $1,200.00 to Student Services for T-shirts & food 
for Super Saturday.  Ysrael said they have scheduled a spring retreat on All College Day and they 
have made a schedule for Ask Me duties the first week of school and Welcome week will be the first 
two weeks of school.  They have planned for a speaker in February to get students to join La Raza 
student union and the Black student union.

Faculty - Wayne said Vicki came to Academic Senate to propose a change of location for graduation to the Richmond Auditorium.  The Academic Senate approved this change.  The Academic Senate is also updating their by-laws.

Classified – Shondra said tomorrow is the classified winter retreat and they have a good response for attendance.  They will reconvene in January to start planning in spring.  

Management – Management participated in Box 2A and selected eight faculty positions.  They will be deciding on classified positions next week.  Most of the faculty positions are replacing former retirees.  If we are able to achieve our enrollment targets, we will be able to hire more positions.  Enrollment is a big issue for us. We have a large task in front of us.  Denise said we will not automatically restore classified back to 12 months but we will look at what positions are most relevant and needed to the institution. 
17.  Announcements- Wayne announced the Fall extravaganza this Friday.  Last night we had a    

 musical performance.  West County Winds Ensemble plays this Saturday at 1:00 p.m.


Denise said when we return from break we will notice the student cafeteria will be gone so the 
campus will look very different.  We are doing everything we can to eliminate as much disruption as 
possible.  We meet with the contractor and construction management team on a weekly basis.  We are progressing based on a plan.  We are going to do everything we can to replace the trees that were taken down.  When there is a power shutdown scheduled, we will be notified in advance.  The next shut down is on January 2nd when we are still on holiday.  

18.  Meet adjourned at 4:10 p.m.

19.  Next meeting on February 13, 2014.


Respectfully submitted,

Melody Hanson


Senior Executive Assistant to the President
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